BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of October 28, 2014

Members Present:
Sharon Cooper 


Neil Hensel 




David Knoche


James Lutz

Thomas McCullough 




Michele Petrucci
Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads



Beth Tipping
Members Absent:
Sam Beddia

David Ellenberg 
James Fleischmann 




Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered proposed Resolution #14-06, Application of the Estate of John M. Lynch, for bulk variances to construct a single family dwelling at 316 52nd street, Avalon, New Jersey.  That application was approved with conditions.  A motion was made to approve the Resolution by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

The Board then considered the proposed minutes of the September 9, 2014 meeting.  A motion was made to approve the minutes by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Rhoads, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ #14-08, the joint application of Mary C. Bianco and the Borough of Avalon for minor subdivision approval to create three conforming lots at Block 25.04, Lots 53.01, 55, 57, 59.01, 59.02, 59.03, 59.04, 59.05, 61.01 and 61.02 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon, commonly known as 251 26th Street and 279 26th Street, Avalon.  
William Serber, Esquire appeared on behalf of Mary Bianco and Stephen Barse, Esquire appeared on behalf of the Borough of Avalon.

Mr. Serber advised the Board that Ms. Bianco is the owner of five lots on 26th Street with 95 ft. of frontage upon which is constructed a single family dwelling.  Immediately to the east of that parcel, the Borough of Avalon is the owner of five lots containing 120 ft. of frontage with the old Avalon library constructed on same.  One of the lots is Lot 59.02 which is 5 ft. wide.  

Mr. Serber advised the Board that Ms. Bianco and the Borough have entered into an agreement whereby the Borough will sell Lot 59.02 to Ms. Bianco which will be consolidated into her other lots to provide her with 100 ft. of frontage.  It is the purpose of the subdivision to create two conforming buildable lots for future development.  The Borough will retain the remaining lots for unknown future action.  Mr. Serber suggested that this was a buy-right subdivision.

Mr. Serber called Gary Lee Thomas, a licensed land surveyor of Thomas Amey Shaw, Inc., who had prepared the subdivision plans for this application.  Mr. Thomas testified that the subdivision consisted of a two step process.  The first step was for Ms. Bianco to purchase the 5 ft. wide Lot 59.02 from the Borough.  The second step is to consolidate that lot with her other five lots and then subdivide those lots into two fully conforming 50 ft. x 110 ft. lots.

Joseph Maffei, Board Engineer, appeared, was sworn and testified from his review memorandum of October 21, 2014.  He confirmed that the proposed subdivision will leave the Borough with a 120 ft. x 110 ft. lot and Ms. Bianco with a 100 ft. x 110 ft. lot which will be subdivided into two 50 ft. x 110 ft. lots.  Mr. Maffei suggested that the application requested required waivers for providing existing and proposed contours, vehicular and pedestrian circulation plans and a parking plan.  He believed, however, that these waivers could be granted by the Board based upon the requirements for future development on these lots.  
On behalf of the applicant, Mr. Serber agreed to comply with all terms and conditions of Mr. Maffei’s report except for the deed of consolidation.  The matter was opened to the public at which time no member of the public came forward to testify.  The Board was polled for consideration of its findings of facts and conclusions of law.  At the end of same, a motion was made to approve the application by Mr. Knoche, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

Chairman Hensel then proceeded into new business including the review of amendments to Chapters 26 and 27 based upon the relocation of the Beach and Dune Protection Ordinance into Chapter 23.  Solicitor Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire advised the board that they had previously recommended certain changes to Chapters 26 and 27 however, it was later learned that some of these changes were already codified by the codification company and the changes were not necessary.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that he had prepared Special Resolution No. 14-F recommending modifications to Chapters 26 and 27.  A motion was made to approve by Ms. Rhoads, seconded by Ms. Petrucci, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  Chairman Hensel noted that Board Secretary, Jennifer Dowe had suggested additional changes to Chapters 26 and 27 related to the definitions of building height, and freeboard but decided to hold those changes until such time that the Environmental Commission had reviewed same.  Chairman Hensel requested Dr. Reynolds to present those proposed changes to the Environmental Commission.

Chairman Hensel advised that the Borough had been working with the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (NJDEP) with regard to the Borough’s Green Initiatives.  He noted that the New Jersey DEP is very impressed with the Borough’s actions and projects and as a result of same Green grants may be available in the future.  

Chairman Hensel advised the Board that the amount of demolition permits issued in the Borough is up five times over last year with more than 120 issued to date.  These permits evidence the amount of redevelopment that is occurring within Avalon at this time.  
Chairman Hensel advised that there may be a difficulty in holding the Board’s regular meeting on November 11th as a result of Veteran’s Day.  Discussions took place regarding a rescheduling of same meeting with a possible date of November 24th.  The calendar will be reviewed and Board Members and the public will be advised of the November meeting.

Board Member McCullough reminded the Board that a developer, Tom Welsh had requested a minor subdivision to construct two lots on 19th Street.  He stated that he believes that both buildings were to front on 19th Street and that one of the buildings is now fronting on Avalon Boulevard.  Chairman Hensel asked Joe Maffei, Board Engineer to review this matter.

The matter was open to the public at which time the following members addressed the Board:

1.
Doug Macauley questioned why the Board was not going to accept any public comment regarding the proposed White Briar development.  Chairman Hensel stated that since an application is now pending before the Board, although not deemed complete, it would be inappropriate for the Board to accept any public comment.  

2.
Catherine Schonberg of 19th Street, Avalon asked the Board to ensure that the public receives appropriate notice when the White Briar application comes before the Board.

3.
Jerry Spinuzza of 21st Street advised the Board that there are noise issues already occurring at the White Briar.

Solicitor Marcolongo presented the Board with the closed session minutes from the September 9, 2014 meeting.  A motion was made to approve by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Cooper, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

Chairman Hensel called for and received a motion for the meeting to be adjourned and for the Board to enter into closed session to discuss personnel matters, specifically, the positions of Board Secretary, Board Engineer and Board Solicitor.  A motion was made by Mr. Knoche, seconded by Ms. Petrucci, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

Meeting was adjourned at 8:02 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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